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Beating the Bounds 

Sunday 14th May 
Starting at 10.15 am from Kempsford Church  

See inside for further details 



KEMPSFORD PARISH COUNCIL 
Clerk: Teresa Griffin, Winterwood, Whelford, Fairford, Glos. GL7 4EB 

Tel: 01285 713691     Email: clerk@kempsfordparishcouncil.net 

www.kempsfordparishcouncil.net 

Parish Councillors Email Tel. 

Mr Tony Williams (Chair) tonywilliams@kempsfordparishcouncil.net 01285 810628 

Mr Jerry Stokes (Vice-chair) jerrystokes@kempsfordparishcouncil.net 07834 369645 

Mrs Christine Nugent  christinenugent@kempsfordparishcouncil.net 01285 810306 

Ms Alison Ward alisonward@kempsfordparishcouncil.net 01285 810273 

Mrs Sue Griffin suegriffin@kempsfordparishcouncil.net 01285 712979 

Mr Mark Strange markstrange@kempsfordparishcouncil.net 01285 810635 

Mr Philip Nickson philnickson@kempsfordparishcouncil.net 01285 810466 

Parish Council and other  Meeting dates  

Tuesday 16th May  2017 Annual Parish Council Meeting 7.45pm, Kempsford Village Hall 

Tuesday 20th June 2017 Parish Council Meeting 7.45pm, Kempsford Village Hall 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Parish Council News 

Thank you to everyone who attended the Annual Parish Meeting in April. The 

interest in developing houses at Kempsford by Pye Homes and their recent con-

sultation certainly generated a huge turnout! It is good to know that parishion-

ers feel so passionately about the village. 

On this note, the Parish Council has not received formal notification from Cots-

wold District Council of any planning application being lodged. 

As this newsletter is only published monthly, the best way for residents to keep 

informed of any news is through the Parish Council website. Which will be up-

dated regularly with any news and developments. 



Kempsford Village Hall 

Kempsford Village Hall Committee Members 

Pete Wolfenden (Vice Chair) Tel: 01285 810477 Kate Collins Tel: 01285 810478 

Jacky Stagg (Treasurer) Tel: 01285 239287 Pete Robinson Tel: 01285 810356 

Joy Cross (Secretary) Tel: 01285 810439 Mark Strange (PC Rep) Tel: 01285 810635 

New members are always welcome! 

For Bookings, contact Kate Collins on 01285 810478 or email:  

villagehallbookings@kempsford.net 

Kempsford Village Hall Regular Bookings 

 

 Mondays Tuesdays Wednesdays Thursdays Fridays 

AM 10:00-11:00 
Pilates 

Rona Bennett 
01865 820754 

 10:30-12:30 
Kempsford 

Creative 
Davina Hedges 
07540 299970 

12:00-14:00 
Café 

(monthly,  
2nd Thursday)  

 

PM 16:00-17:00 
Rainbows 

Karen Cornish 
07837 785666 

 15:30-17:30 
Dance Classes 

Ms Gillian 
Shearing 

01793 875934 

12:00-14:00 
Post Office 
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18:00-19:00 
Zumba 
Donna 

07891 660089 

18:00-19:30 
Brownies 
Donna Kent 

www.girlguiding.org.uk 

18:00-19:30 
Football & 
Youth Club 
Chris 07568 

445012 Rosemary 
07765 258839 

  

 19:00-20:30 
Karate 

www.greywolfkarate.org 

19:45-21:45 
Parish Council 

Meeting 
(monthly,  
usually 3rd 
Tuesday) 

20:00-21:30 
Village Hall 

Meeting 
(monthly, usually 2nd 

Wednesday) * 
 

  

* Can be moved for a booking 



 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 

KEMPSFORD VILLAGE HALL CAFÉ 
Thursday 11th May 12 – 2pm 

 

Back by popular demand - locally produced Ham and 
Cheese Ploughmans! 

 Or try our Homemade Soup and Bread  
Delicious Cakes 

Fresh Coffee and Speciality Teas 
 

Chat with old friends and make new 
Enjoy the friendly atmosphere and keep the village  

And its hall alive! 
____________________ 

 
Mollie would like to thank everyone who made cakes, bought cakes 

or donationed to Parkinson's Awareness at the April Café 
Also thanks to the Village Hall Café for their generous donation 

A total of £326.00 was raised. 

 
 

 

Kempsford Village Hall Committee 

Annual General Meeting 

Wednesday 10th May 2017 

8:00 pm in the Village Hall 

 

All Kempsford residents welcome 

Come and meet the Committee and support the Hall Refurbishment 

YOUR VILLAGE HALL NEEDS YOU! 



Whelford 

 Village Hall 
 

For bookings, contact Sue Griffin on 01285 712979 or  

email—374croft@gmail.com  

 

Thank you 

 

The Village Hall Committee would like to thank everyone who helped 

out and attended the recent Quiz Evening. 

Approximately £500 was raised towards the cost of the new kitchen 

facility. 

 

 

Whelford Social Club 
A small, friendly club, welcomes new members and guests 

What’s on - 

Sat. 6th May    - Live Music 

Sat. 27th May - Live Music 

Plus regular Bingo on Wednesdays and Sundays 

Opening Hours: 

Wed, Fri & Sat: 8pm—12am, Sun 12pm—6pm & 8pm—11pm 



Beating the Bounds - Sunday 14th May 
  

The walk will start at 10.15 am on 14th May 

from the Lych gate at Kempsford church. 

 We will then proceed through Manor farm 

towards Dudgrove for a pit stop,  Then 

proceed for a river walk along the River 

Coln arriving at the Arkells for another pit 

stop. Then we proceed along the road 

through Whelford and on to Dunfield for tea 

at Mrs Northens.  The walk should be 

completed by around 3.30 pm depending on duration of the stops. 

 
A tractor and trailer will be available 

after Dudgrove farm for those that 

need it. 

 
Please note that this walk can only 

take place thanks to the kind 

permission of above land owners and 

householders.  Walkers are not 

insured in the event of an accident. 

 Please ensure that you bring suitable 

footwear for walking in the countryside. 
 

Parochial Church Council 

Following the APCM held on Sunday 23 April the following were appointed to 

serve on the PCC for the coming year. 

Elizabeth Emberson as Church Warden 

Keith Howlett as Assistant Church Warden 

Jacqui Howlett as Treasurer 

Rosemary Andrews as Secretary 

Stephen Andrews and Ruth Clarke as Deanery Synod Representatives 

Peter Robinson as South Cotswold Team Council representative 

Diana Lee-Browne, Ann O’Hara, James Arkell, Robert Nicholls and Margaret 

Wolfenden as members 



Village Litter Pick Sunday 21st May 2017 
 
It is a sad fact of life that our roads, paths and hedgerows are blighted by litter. 
Some is pure accident but most is as a result of careless or thoughtless individu-
als.  Therefore, those who are able to and who take pride in our village are invited 
to join us in what is turning into an annual Litter Pick. 
 
Meet at the Kempsford Village Hall Car Park at 10 am Sunday 21

st
 May 

 
Volunteers will be issued with gloves, litter pick-
ers, black bags and hi-viz vests (if required). 
 
We will aim to finish at 1 pm and re-convene at 
The George afterwards for light refreshments. 
 
For those who cannot join us for a 10 am start 
there will be a 2

nd
 start at 11 am. 

 
If there is sufficient demand from Whelford then 
another group can start from the Whelford Village 
Hall at 10 am. 
 
For further information contact Philip Nickson on 810466. 

KEMPSFORD FOOTBALL AND 

YOUTH CLUB 

  

A big thank you to Chris Bint for his time and energy and hard work in 

growing the club over the last 5 years. With other commitments he is 

unable to continue as leader. 

We do not have use of the sports field or the MUGA until  the Parish Council 

are happy that they are safe and meet specification. 

We also need a new volunteer, preferably male, young, keen on football 

and happy to give up time on a Wednesday or Thursday evening, to help 

with the club. 

Without both of these the club will be unable to run during this coming 

term apart from specific events such as It’s A Knockout with Bibury on 

Thursday 15 June and end of year BBQ by the river in July 

Rosemary 





St Mary’s, Kempsford with St Anne’s, Whelford 
During the vacancy please contact the Team Curate Rev’d Lynn Hayler 

Telephone: 01285 711698 
Email: lynnhayler@hotmail.co.uk 

Or Robert Mitchell (Lay Reader for Kempsford) on 01285 712821 
 

May 2017 

Dear Friends and neighbours 

I wonder if you reacted to the news of the forthcoming General Election in a similar 

style to Brenda of Bristol and her ‘not another one!’ cry!  It does seem that we are 

currently in an endless cycle of going to the polling station and yet things never seem 

to change (or perhaps if you are in Local Authority, you feel that the goalposts are 

constantly moving).  Opinion suggests that we are striding towards the collapse of the 

NHS; education remains underfunded; accommodation issues for many remain a 

worry.  Or am I hostage to ‘fake news’ and actually everything is alright in our 

country? 

At least, having the privilege of voting gives us a say in matters.  Many around the 

world would be grateful for such an opportunity.   

In our churches we have just joyfully celebrated the incredible news that Jesus is risen 

from the dead and in doing so he has defeated the ultimate fear of us all…death.  

Through Jesus’s death and resurrection we are offered life – life in all its fullness, life 

with meaning and purpose, life beyond death, eternal life.  

However God gives each of us a vote in this.  Not the sort that involves putting a cross 

on a piece of paper but the kind that we do with our feet.  We can choose either to 

walk towards the life that God offers us or away from it - we can’t choose both!  A 

vote for God acknowledges our desire to discover who He is and how He could 

transform our lives. A vote against Him reveals our desire to retain control of our lives 

– if only indeed that were possible, as our lives are so often in the hands of others 

and external circumstances.    

I’m voting for Life –stepping out to explore the amazing life that God offers.  What 

about you? 

Every blessing 

Rev’d Lynn 

 



St Mary’s, Kempsford with St Anne’s, Whelford 
During the vacancy please contact the Team Curate Rev’d Lynn Hayler 

Telephone: 01285 711698  or Email: lynnhayler@hotmail.co.uk 
Or Robert Mitchell (Lay Reader for Kempsford) on 01285 712821 

 

Services for May 
 

Sunday 30 April 10 am Whelford Holy Communion led by 
Rev Lynn Hayler 

Sunday 7 May 9 am Whelford Holy Communion led by  
Rev Lynn Hayler  

Sunday 7 May 10 am Kempsford Holy Communion led by  
Rev Lynn Hayler  

Sunday 14 May 9.30 am Kempsford * 
(Note change of 
time) 
 

Shortened Holy Communion led by 
Rev John Partington followed by the start 
of the Boundary Walk 

Sunday 21 May 10 am Kempsford 
 

Family Service led by Rob Mitchell 

Thursday  25 May 
Ascension Day 

7 am to 7 45 am Service at Bibury church followed by 
breakfast. 

7 pm to 7,45 pm Service at Marston Meysey church 

Sunday 28 May 10am Kempsford Holy Communion led by Rev’d Lynn Hayler 
 

Every Wednesday morning at 9.30 am in Kempsford : there is a  short service of Morning 
Prayer and Readings. Everyone is welcome including pre school children. 
 
Do you know someone who is unwell or in need and would appreciate a pastoral visit? Please 
contact Rev Lynn Hayler. 

Following the retirement of Rev’d Jean Brown as vicar for Castle Eaton and the Meyseys, the 
South Cotswold Team ministry are reorganising the responsibilities for the various  parishes in 
their area. Castle Eaton and Kempsford with Whelford will now have a joint ministry with an 
advertisement going out for a new member of the SCTM to have responsibility for these 
parishes. This will be a House for Duty post with the new incumbent living at The Parsonage in 
Kempsford 

Those wishing to say good bye to Jean might like to know that there is a service at Castle 
Eaton on June 3rd at 3pm followed by tea at the Village Hall to which all are invited.  Please do 
let the Churchwarden Elizabeth Emberson know if you plan to attend. In the meantime, the 
Rev’d John Partington and Rev’d Lynn Hayler will have oversight of these churches and things 
will simply continue as they already have been.   

 

 



 

Walk, 

Remember, 

Celebrate! 

Come and join us for this year’s 

Walk for Longfield and you won’t 

just be raising money for your 

local hospice care charity. You’ll 

enjoy a magical evening too: 

Walk ... Choose from our 5k or 10k route, to suit you. 

Remember ...  As one of our walkers you will have the opportunity to put 
your own message on a candle bag, in memory of your loved one, which will shine 
in the stunning grounds of Longfield.  Visit our Decoration Station where you can 
decorate your bag and add it to our Walkway of Memories. 

Celebrate ... Enjoy live music, home cooked food, a bar and children's 
entertainment too.  This is a great family event for adults, children and pets too - 
dogs welcome! Don't forget, your friends and family are invited to come along 
on the evening.  Even if they are not walking they can come and have fun too. 

When ... Friday 9th June at 6.30pm. 

How Much? ... Registration is £10.00 for adults and £5.00 for children (4-16). 
 Under 4’s and dogs go free.  Family price of £25.00 (*2 Adults and 2 Children). 

Your Footsteps will change people's lives ... Every year Longfield supports 
hundreds of patients with life-limiting illnesses, along with their families.  We can 
only do this thanks to the support of people like you.  By taking part in the walk 
and making a donation - you will change someone's life. 

For further information on the walk please go to www.longfield/event/walk-for-
longfield or call 01453 886868 

 

 



Advice from Cotswold District Citizens Advice  

As the holiday season approaches Cotswold 
District Citizens Advice offers readers some 
information about your rights to cancel. Sally 
Pickering, Chief Officer of Citizens Advice 
said, ‘ We provide confidential advice about 
consumer, housing, employment, welfare 
benefits, money problems and so many other 
things. Unfortunately, at this time of year a 
few people contact us because they can no longer go on their holiday. Your rights to 
cancel a holiday (or a particular part of a holiday like a flight or a hotel booking) 
usually depend on the terms and conditions of your booking, and your reason for 
wanting to cancel.’ 

Sally makes the following suggestions: Check your travel insurance and call them if 
you’re not sure.  

If you’ve changed your mind about a holiday or you can’t go anymore (eg because of 
an emergency), you should check the terms and conditions of your booking to see 
what your options are. It’s likely that you’ll either have to pay a cancellation fee or 
won’t be entitled to any refund at all. Contact the company if you can’t find your 
terms and conditions. 

You have the legal right to cancel without charge if the company has made ‘major 
changes’ to the holiday after you booked it. There’s no exact definition for what a 
major change is. Contact the company you booked with and explain to them why the 
original booking was important to your circumstances and explain why you think the 
changes are ‘major’. Ask for a refund or to rearrange the holiday. 

If the price of your holiday increases after you book. You have the legal right to get a 
refund or book a different holiday if the company makes a ‘major increase’ to the 
price of the holiday.  There’s no exact definition for what a major increase is - the 
Association of British Travel Agents suggests that 10% or more is a ‘major increase’. 

However, this is only a guide. 

Contact the Citizens Advice consumer helpline on 03454 04 05 06 if you need more 
help - a trained adviser can give you advice over the phone. You can also seek 
confidential, impartial advice from Cotswold District Citizens Advice with advice 
queries. Contact details can be found http://www.citizensadvice-
stroudandcotswold.org.uk/index.php or ring 0808 800 0511 for details of your local 
office. 



LECHLADE HISTORY SOCIETY 
 
Monday 15th May at 7.15 for 7.30pm in the Pavilion. 
 
Atkyns’ Gloucestershire – The County’s Landscape 300 Years Ago. Sir Robert 
Atkyns (1647–1711) was an antiquary, topographer and MP, perhaps best known for 
his county history ‘The Ancient and Present State of Gloucestershire’. Alan Pilbeam 
returns to LHS to tell us about this detailed study of the county which was first 
published in 1712 and provides a unique insight into the Gloucestershire of 300 
years ago. 
Guests welcome £4. Contact Marian Winckles 01367 252851 or visit 
www.lechladehistory.co.uk. 

FAIRFORD & DISTRICT CHORAL SOCIETY 
  

THE CREATION  by Joseph Haydn 
St Mary’s Church Fairford 
Saturday 13 May 2017  at  7.30 pm 
Conductor : Marysia Gorska 
  
Tickets for FDCS’s May concert,  featuring this popular work by Haydn,  are now on sale.   
Adults  £15; under 18’s  £5. 
Please note new point for  ticket sales :  Fairford Opticians, 11 High Street, Fairford (Tel : 

01285 713313)   or via the choir’s website  :    www.fairford.org/choralsociety 

STOLEN TREES 

I am very pleased for walkers to enjoy my farm. I was however very sad to find out that 

someone has stolen some of the young trees that I planted recently. I buy the young sap-

lings from a tree nursery near Gloucester and then plant them. At least one of the trees in 

question was protected by tree guards, so there is no possibility that someone could have 

thought it was self-seeded and it could not have been removed by animals.  

If anyone spots anything suspicious I would be very grateful if they could contact me on 

01285 712301. 

Thank you. 

Bruce Arkell 

Great Farm, 

Whelford 





Let’s  

Talk 
Depression is the leading cause of disability worldwide and is becoming more com-
mon. Depression, anxiety and stress are also the leading cause of sickness ab-
sence in the UK, with 70 million working days lost each year. The World Health Or-
ganisation chose depression as the topic for World Health Day on April 7, in recog-
nition of the growing situation, the need to speak more openly and as a way of 
highlighting the support available. 

In Gloucestershire, Let’s Talk is a free NHS service for anyone aged 18 and above 
to seek support and advice.  

Evidence shows that if you seek support early, you can recover more effectively 
and more quickly, and avoid further problems developing.  

Let’s Talk provides a range of options, from advice over the telephone and educa-
tional courses to self-help guides and face-to-face Cognitive Behavioural Therapy. 

You can find out more by visiting www.talk2gether.nhs.uk or ringing 0800 073 2200. 

  
Community First Responders (CFR) are volunteers who support their local 
community by attending emergency calls ahead of an Ambulance. No 
previous medical training is needed to become a CFR.  
 
Details of the next course is now available on the NHS Jobs website, at 

         www.jobs.nhs.uk and enter the job reference: 202-009-17. 
 

The closing date for the application is the 10th May 2017. 
 
Interviews are scheduled to be held at Staverton Ambulance Station from the 
30th May to the 3rd June. The four day training course is scheduled to be held in 
Staverton on the 24th & 25th June 2017 and 8th & 9th July 2017. 
 
If you would like further information, please contact either: 
 
Stephen Andrews at andrews@btinternet.com or call/SMS 07795-915902, or 
David Chapman at davidcchapman999@gmail.com or call 01367-850454 
 
 

http://www.talk2gether.nhs.uk


Cotswold Cogfest cycle event - Sunday 7th May 2017 

My name is Simon Fortnam and I am part of the Minchinhampton School PTA. 

On Sunday 7th May we are organising a 60 mile bike ride through local villages. 

Part of the course goes through Kempsford so I am writing to let you know. 

Kempsford is around the halfway point of our ride so we expect riders to pass 

through in small groups between 10 - 11:30am. Below is a copy of the route 

through the village for your information. They will be coming from Hannington 

Wick and heading towards Whelford.  

Last year we had our mobile feed station set up at the side of the road near the 

church and we are hoping to do the same again.  It will just be me, my car and a 

small table with water, bananas and flapjack for our riders.  

 

Our website should you require any further information is: 

www.cotswoldcogfest.org  

 

There will be some direction 

arrows going up in the village 

the day before but they will be 

taken down straight after the 

event. 

 

Let me know if you have any 

questions. 

 

Regards 

Simon Fortnam - Cotswold 

Cogfest team 



The League of Friends of Fairford Hospital 
(Reg. Charity No: 1006416) 

President, Earl St Aldwyn 

 

ACTIVE IN THE LOCAL COMMUNITY  
Serving Fairford, Lechlade and the surrounding villages. 

 

News and information from The League 

NOTICE OF 
 

ANNUAL GENERAL MEETING 
  

 Monday 22 May 2017 

7pm at Fairford Hospital  
  

Guest Speaker 

Dr Andy Beale 

 Consultant Radiologist, Great Western Hospital  

 

Dr Beale’s talk will be  

“X-Rays at Fairford and the Onward Pathways” 

 
Come and support us and hear about the League’s activities. 

Tea and Coffee will be served 

 

DATES FOR YOUR DIARY 

 

ITALIAN NIGHT MONDAY 19
TH

 JUNE – COLOSSEO FAIRFORD 

XMAS BAZAAR SATURDAY 19
TH

 NOVEMBER   

 
www. friendsoffairford.org.uk 

 

 

 

Thames Challenge in aid of MIND 
On 20th May in Hyde Park, London, an attempt will be made on a Guinness World 

Record in aid of MIND and in support of Heads Together - a campaign spearhead-

ed by The Duke & Duchess of Cambridge and Prince Harry,. 

We aim to have over 200 people run 5km linked together. 

They will be representing the parishes along the River Thames - one for every mile 

Needless to say, the pace will be slow and the distance is low - just over 3miles. 

So participants don't have to be super-fit, just keen on helping to raise money for a 

good cause, and enjoying the fame and camaraderie . 

 

If anyone is interested in participating, here is the link to register and for further in-

formation : 

https://race-nation.com/run-together-4-heads-together 

https://race-nation.com/run-together-4-heads-together




JUNE 2017 

NEWSLETTER 

Copy for the above Newsletter to Teresa Griffin by 

Monday 22nd May please 



Church Choir Mrs Cathy Stanford  713033 

Church Bells Iris Lewis  810770 

Kempsford School Mr Richard Mendum (Head Teacher) 810367 

Chairman of School Governors Mr Andrew Doherty  711552 

Farmors School Mr Matthew Evans (Head)  712302 

Kempsford Village Hall  Bookings                                        Kate Collins villagehallbookings@kempsford.net  810478 

Whelford Village Hall & bookings Sue Griffin 374croft@gmail.com 712979 

Kempsford Preschool Lisa Nichols staff@kempsfordpreschool.co.uk 811000 

Kempsford Angling Club Mr J Hussey  810446 

Dance Classes at Kempsford V.Hall Ms Gillian Shearing  01793 875934 

Kempsford Brownies Donna Kent www.girlguiding.org.net/get_involved  

Cricket Richard Caswell  810270 

Royal British Legion Mr A Hill  810035 

Soldiers, Sailors & Airman’s Acc.(SSAFA) Mr & Mrs A Hill  810035 

Scottish & Southern Electricity   0800 072 7282 

Thames Water   0800 316 9800 

Non-emergency Police Contact   101 

Thursday Club Mrs P Crew/Mrs B Ockwell  810338/713261 

NHS 111 Service  (when less urgent than 999) 111 

Environment Agency Floodline—0845 9881188 General Enquiries - 03708 506 506 

Bulk Refuse (phone to book)  01285 623000 

Highway Matters & Street Light Faults   08000 514 514 

Kempsford Hand Bell Team (Beaubells) Iris Lewis  01285 810770 

Fairford Sports Centre   713786 

Cotswold District Councillors Sue Coakley MBA 

Stephen Andrews 

sue@suecoakley.plus.com 

Stephen.andrews@cotswold.gov.uk 

01367 253306 

01285 810663 

Cotswold District Council   623000 

Gloucestershire County Council   01452 425000 

  Out of hours Social Care issues only 01452 614194 

Gloucestershire County Councillor Mr Raymond Theodoulou rtheo525@aol.com 752000 

Constituency MP Mr G Clifton Brown cliftonbrowng@parliament.uk 01242 514551 

Parish Council Clerk 

(see Parish Council page for Councillors) 

Mrs Teresa Griffin teresagriffin@kempsfordparish 

Council.net 

713691 

Newsletter items Mrs Teresa Griffin As above 713691 

Kempsford Website  www.kempsford.net  

Kempsford Parish Council Website  www.kempsfordparishcouncil.net  

Village Organisations & Useful Contacts 

mailto:Stephen.andrews@cotswold.gov.uk

